 COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

September 10, 2018

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on September 10, 2018 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:

Mayor Ed Beasley
Charlie Johnson, Councilman
Kip Smith, Councilman 

Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
Elliott Jones, Councilman 

Eddie Billings, Councilman
Morris Tate, Engineer

Mike Jones, Attorney 

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector

Mike Johnson, Chief


Matt Hutcheson, Editor
 
Visitors:


Dianne Oliver




Robyn Snellgrove

Tracy Delaney – SCADC


Scott Fowler


Lee Simmons




Kathryn Tomlin


Brock Flynn




Buddy Broadway


Anthony McLeod


Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Councilwoman Smyth to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Morris Tate to say a prayer. 
The mayor called for the approval of the minutes of August 27, 2018. Councilman Billings made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.


Mayor Beasley called on Ms. Tracy Delaney to discuss a strategic long term plan. Ms. Delaney stated she was with South Central Alabama Development Commission. Ms. Delaney stated she had spoken with the mayor, Councilwoman Smyth and Mr. Jones a little bit about the cities need for a strategic plan. A strategic plan is a short version compiling the most immediate needs and goals in a three to five-year time frame. Ms. Delaney stated she had put together a proposal that everyone had in their packets. South Central Alabama Development Commission proposes to partner with the City of Luverne. The city would not have a lot of out-of-pocket cost.  Ms. Delaney discussed the proposal in detail. After further discussion, Councilman Jones made a motion to move forward with the proposal for the development of a strategic plan for the City of Luverne with South Central Alabama Development Commission. Councilman Billings seconded the motion and all was in favor.

Councilman Jones stated the county moved to allow the City of Luverne to pass a resolution for draft beer sales within the city limits.

The mayor asked Mr. Jones for an update on the Verizon lease. Mr. Jones reported he has been talking with an attorney about the Verizon lease who has turned it over to a person who handles leases for Verizon. This person stated this language is in every Verizon lease. He is going to propose to do an option for 6 months to pay the city a flat fee and then enter into the lease or pay for another option so they can get everything together to go forward with the lease. Mr. Jones stated as soon as he hears anything he will let the council know.
The mayor asked Mr. Jones if he had time to review the tax collections. Mr. Jones discussed in detail the city would have paid less money for tax collections if they would have been using the state. Councilman Johnson asked if Mr. Jones had looked at the quality of service. The mayor suggested tabling this discussion until the next meeting to give Mr. Jones time to check with other entities that use the state to collect their sales tax. Councilman Billings discussed waiting until we find out how it would affect the ladies in the office and whether we can get a cap listed or find out the numbers from RDS on their auditing. Councilman Billings made a motion to table the tax collection until the next council meeting. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and all was in favor. 
Mayor Beasley stated he will have an informal meeting with Richard Urrutia with Arrow Disposal Service to give the city a quote. This doesn’t mean the city is changing services or getting out of solid waste business. 

Councilman Jones asked about getting rates for utilities from municipalities around the same size as the city for the next council meeting.

The mayor stated the work hours for the departments will return to 7:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. the 1st of October. 
Mayor Beasley stated everyone had a copy of Mr. Tate’s report. Mr. Tate reported routine work was performed. 

Councilman Smith stated the rescue station is having a leak issue and they are going to have to replace the roof. Councilman Smith asked if it was feasible maybe the city could work in some money to help out with the roof. A new roof will cost approximately $8,000 - $10,000.  Mayor Beasley stated we need to look at the budget for the upcoming year. 

The mayor stated the council has a request from Pedro Hall. The request is an application from the State of Alabama for off-premise retail beer. Councilman Smith made a motion to approve the application for 050 – Retail Beer (off-premise only) for trade name Tha Goal Post LLC, located at 1177 W. Third Street. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and all was in favor.
Councilman Jones advised that the Crenshaw County Commission had approved the sale of draft beer in the City of Luverne. He requested a resolution from the council approving the action of the Crenshaw County Commission. Councilman Billings made a motion to approve the following resolution. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved. The resolution is as follows:
RESOLUTION 091018

Resolved, that the City of Luverne does approve the action of the Crenshaw County Commission at its meeting on August 27, 2018, whereby, pursuant to local legislation, it approved the sale of draft beer in the city limits of the City of Luverne.
The mayor stated that Halloween falls on Wednesday, October 31st and asked the council when trick-or-treat should be held. After some discussion Councilman Billings made a motion to have trick-or-treat on Wednesday, October 31st from 5:30 p.m. – 8:00 p.m. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and all was in favor.


Councilman Billings made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Smith seconded the motion.
Meeting was adjourned.

